[bookmark: _Hlk55386144]MINUTES OF THE CENTRAL WASATCH COMMISSION (“CWC”) STAKEHOLDERS COUNCIL TRAILS COMMITTEE MEETING HELD, THURSDAY, DECEMBER 9, 2021, AT 2:00 P.M.  THE MEETING WAS CONDUCTED ELECTRONICALLY VIA ZOOM 

Present:  		John Knoblock, Chair
		Sarah Bennett, Co-Chair
		Barbara Cameron
		Patrick Shea 
		Dennis Goreham
		Kyle Young
		Will McCarvill
		Bruce Woolstenhulme
		Bart Reuling
		Steve Van Maren
	
Staff:		Ralph Becker, CWC Executive Director
		Blake Perez, CWC Deputy Director
		Lindsey Nielsen, Communications Director
		Kaye Mickelson, Office Administrator
	
OPEN TRAILS COMMITTEE MEETING

1. Introductions, Agenda Review.

Co-Chair Sarah Bennett called the meeting to order at approximately 2:00 p.m.  

The Legislature, pursuant to Section 52-4-207(4), required the Committee to make a determination, which was as follows: 

‘Pursuant to Utah Code Ann. 52-4-207(4), I, as the Co-Chair of the Trails Committee of the Stakeholders Council of the Central Wasatch Commission, hereby determine that conducting meetings at any time during the next 30 days at an anchor location presents a substantial risk to the health and safety of those who may be present at the anchor location.  The World Health Organization, The President of the United States, The Governor of Utah, and the Salt Lake County Mayor and Health Department, have all recognized that a global pandemic exists related to the new strain of the coronavirus, SARS-CoV-2 (COVID-19).  

Due to the nature of the emergency caused by the global pandemic, I find that conducting a meeting at an anchor location under the current state of public health emergency constitutes a substantial risk to the health and safety of those who may be present at the location.  According to information from state epidemiology experts, Utah is currently in an acceleration phase, which has the potential to overwhelm the state’s healthcare system.’

Chair John Knoblock reviewed the agenda items for the Central Wasatch Commission (“CWC”) Stakeholders Council Trails Committee.  Those present at the meeting introduced themselves.

2. Last Meeting Minutes Review and Approval.

MOTION:  Will McCarvill moved to approve the previous Trails Committee Meeting minutes.  Barbara Cameron seconded the motion.  The motion passed with the unanimous consent of the Committee. 

3. Status of USFS Central Wasatch Trail Planning and Timeline for Our Input.

Chair Knoblock shared updates related to the status of U.S. Forest Service Central Wasatch Trail Planning.  He reported that the Forest Service completed the Trails Inventory, which included all of the user-created trails as well as the system trails.  The inventory included a full list of trails as well as information about the amenities at each trailhead.  Chair Knoblock noted that Forest Service Trails and Inventory Planner, Chelsea Phillippe, and Forest Service Trails Manager, Zinnia Wilson would attend the Trails Committee Meeting in January to share further updates.

According to Ms. Wilson, 2022 would be spent looking at the system trails to determine where amenities should be installed.  For instance, which trailheads required restrooms, picnic tables, and signs.  If all of the basic amenities are in place, the Forest Service could legally charge users to park trailheads.  For the user-created trails, the intention was to determine which trails should become system trails, which should continue as user-created trails, and which are located in inappropriate areas and should be managed to prevent use.  Chair Knoblock explained that there would be opportunities for members of the Trails Committee to provide input to the Forest Service. 

4. Salt Lake County Trails Master Plan 2022 Budget Funding and Plan Development Process.

Chair Knoblock overviewed the Salt Lake County Trails Master Plan 2022 Budget Funding.  He reported that Martin Jensen from Salt Lake County Parks and Recreation added $250,000 to the 2022 budget for the Trails Master Plan.  That had also been added to the Mayor’s Budget.  However, it was not clear whether it was approved during the Salt Lake County Council review.  Chair Knoblock believed that Ms. Wilson was counting on a portion of that $250,000 for work within the Salt Lake Ranger District.   Barbara Cameron offered to reach out to Catherine Kanter for information.  Chair Knoblock thanked Ms. Cameron for the offer.  If the funds were approved, there would be opportunities for the Trails Committee to provide input on the plan in 2022.  

Co-Chair Bennett stressed the importance of the Salt Lake City Watershed Plan.  It needed to move forward to ensure that duplicate efforts were not being made.  Chair Knoblock had not heard any further details on the Salt Lake City Watershed Plan.  CWC Executive Director, Ralph Becker had not heard an update but would check-in and report back to the Trails Committee.  Chair Knoblock thanked Mr. Becker.  He felt it was important that the trail planning efforts did not get ahead of the watershed management planning efforts.  CWC Deputy Director, Blake Perez stated that he could draft a memo that the Committee could work on and approve.  That memo could be forwarded to the Stakeholders Council and then the CWC Board.  This process could encourage more coordination.  Chair Knoblock and Co-Chair Bennett were in support of the suggestion.  Chair Knoblock believed it would be best to start that process in January 2022. 

5. BST Update and Planning for 2022.

Chair Knoblock shared updates related to the Bonneville Shoreline Trail.  He explained that due to Legislature approval for $5 million of land purchases for the Bonneville Shoreline Trail, there had been some movement.  For instance, there were two parcels across Grandeur Peak and a parcel on the north side of Mount Olympus that the County and Millcreek were trying to purchase.  The parcels across Granger Peak would likely be purchased and it was possible that by next summer, the Bonneville Shoreline Trail would be complete from the end of the Pipeline Trail down to Parleys Canyon.  Chair Knoblock reported that there was a portion of the Bonneville Shoreline Trail that was under active construction.  It was a piece from Big Cottonwood Canyon to Ferguson Canyon, which would be completed next summer.  

Chair Knoblock noted that Cottonwood Heights was still pushing to get the trail built between Big Cottonwood Canyon and Little Cottonwood Canyon.  Additionally, he reported that north of Parleys Canyon, Trails Utah was working with Salt Lake City to complete four miles of the Bonneville Shoreline Trail from Parleys Canyon to Carrigan Canyon.

6. General Trail Projects Questions and Answers.

Chair Knoblock shared a list of trail projects and overviewed some pending bridge projects.  He explained that the work for the bridge and boardwalk at the Cardiff Trailhead had not happened yet, but that work may begin next summer.  The bridge in Millcreek Canyon at Elbow Fork had not been completed.  He hoped that Salt Lake County would install that bridge next spring.  There was also a bridge at the bottom of Butler Fork that had not been installed.  However, many trail projects had been completed.  Chair Knoblock asked for an update on the Silver Lake Boardwalk.  Mr. Becker noted that he could look into that.  Chair Knoblock explained that Forest Service Engineers surveyed the area and he hoped the work would move forward.  He also stated that two projects were on his wish list including the Twin Lakes Dam Trail and the Alexander Basin Trail.  Both were popular trails but they were not in good condition. 

Dennis Goreham sent Chair Knoblock an email about reliable and long-term funding for the Forest Service.  This would ensure that all of the trail and trailhead maintenance could be done regularly.  Chair Knoblock wondered whether that discussion should be added to the January 2022 agenda.  Mr. Goreham noted that at the last Trails Committee Meeting, there had been discussions about putting together a problem statement that could be forwarded to the Stakeholders Council and CWC Board.  It was not an urgent matter, but something to discuss at a future meeting. 

Chair Knoblock hoped that through various entities, it would be possible to ensure that the Forest Service had enough funding to do all of the necessary work.  Mr. Becker reported that there were regular coordination meetings with the Forest Service.  At the last meeting, he asked about the Great American Outdoors Act, the Infrastructure Bill, and other sources.  There was a lot of money coming into the Forest Service and they were challenged with how to obtain enough staff and how to work through their processes to put that money to work.  Chair Knoblock noted that Ms. Wilson asked Trails Utah to possibly take on some of the maintenance and construction projects.  However, when the Forest Service asked a partner to take on a project for them, the Forest Service could only supply 50% of the money.  The other 50% would need to come from the partner. 

Mr. Becker reported that he received word back from Laura Briefer about the Salt Lake City Watershed Plan.  She indicated that the intention was to have the Watershed Plan completed by the end of the summer with public meetings held in early spring and early summer. 

7. Set Schedule of Meetings for 2022. 

MOTION:   Co-Chair Bennett moved that the 2022 Trails Committee Meetings take place on the second Tuesday of the month at 2:00 p.m.  Chair Knoblock seconded the motion.  The motion passed with the unanimous consent of the Committee.  

CLOSE TRAILS COMMITTEE MEETING

1. Chair John Knoblock will Close the Public Meeting as Chair of the Trails Committee of the Central Wasatch Commission Stakeholders Council.

MOTION:   Chair Knoblock moved to adjourn.  Co-Chair Bennett seconded the motion.  The motion passed with the unanimous consent of the Committee.  

The Central Wasatch Commission Stakeholders Council Trails Committee Meeting adjourned at 2:45 p.m. 

I hereby certify that the foregoing represents a true, accurate, and complete record of the Central Wasatch Commission Stakeholders Council Trails Committee Meeting held Thursday, December 9, 2021. 
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